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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
POLICY AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 10 March 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss



Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Peter Halse (Chairman) **



Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Vera Howard



Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Caroline Kolek 
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr John Zarczynski
Cllr Vernon Whitlock





** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

4 Members of public
PCSO Darren England
Press – Katy Griffin (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulman’s)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Stephen Treeby, retired Vicar of Church of England.
14/244
To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Cllr David Foster and Cllr Les Lunt. Apologies were also received from Cllr John O’Leary (EDDC).

14/245
To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (DPI), Friends of Beehive member (P) 
Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (DPI) and Friends of Beehive member (P) 

Cllr Pavey- Friends of Beehive member (P) 

14/246
Minutes of meeting held 10th February 2014 
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

14/247 To receive the Police Report

PCSO Darren England provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 34 crimes between 11th February and 10th March 2014. This compared to the same period last year of 43 crimes. The crimes included 8 assaults, 8 thefts, 1 burglary from dwellings, 2 burglary other, 10 criminal damages, 2 harassment alarm or distress,1 make off without payment, 1 Communications Act and 1 resist/obstruct officer . 
PCSO England informed the Town Council that work was on going to produce a yearly statistics and that if any councillor wished for a particular area to let them know.
14/248
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Diviani informed the Town Council that the budget had recently been agreed by Devon County Council and that there would be an increase of 1.99% and this would mean that all the trimmings would be removed without losing the actual services.

Concerns were raised about the proposed closure of the Day Care and Youth Services in Honiton. Cllr Diviani felt that if DCC were not efficient in the way they ran these services and by doing them through voluntary or private organizations this could be improved. He suggested the town consider taking on these services and that all organizations respond through the website.

Cllr Diviani will chase the officer responsible for traffic calming in Waterleat Avenue.
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Town Council that the Fire Authority would also be increasing their precept amount by 1.99% primarily to cover the excess from storm damage.
Cllr Randall-Johnson gave her apologies for not being able to attend the handover ceremony. She personally thanked Cllr Ash and Cllr Whitlock for working diligently for many years to achieve this wonderful outcome.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that EDDC had yet again frozen their precept amount. EDDC have pledged to make better use of their assets and protect their frontline services. They have agreed to improve the recycling contract and build on their housing stock.
Cllr Twiss confirmed that should recycling cardboard be a viable option then it would be rolled out sooner.

Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that he had been attending the Local Plan Hearings. He added that both HTC and Gittisham had argued strongly against development in both South and South East of Honiton. He also stated that if the Thelma Hulbert Gallery did not have a substantive change in circumstance then it will no longer be available.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani and Cllr Twiss left the meeting.

14/249
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that Jill McNally and Richard Gaughan had written in and Jill McNally asked to speak at this meeting. The Mayor invited Jill McNally to speak.

Part B items (particularly item 15) – INTEREST FREE LOAN to the Community Complex Co (known as The Beehive).

I have questioned with your office the listing of this loan under ‘matters of a contractual nature’ and was informed that it is because it involves a contract that the town council has yet to approve.  I do not agree that such reasoning justifies an INTEREST FREE loan being kept from the public and would like that placed on your record please.  This statement is made without benefit of any information as to the amount of or justification for this interest free loan.

This town council is operating with greatly reduced general reserves.  If you lend more now to a company which is unable to find the funds to start up properly or even employ a manager then you are handling our money very badly indeed.  If this company has started to trade already with no funds then it is insolvent and already operating illegally.  I don’t know if this is the case – but you should.  I must assume you have seen company accounts or at the very least a financial report from the company.  Without having done that there is no case whatever for you to consider such an action now.

This town council has issued a statement to the press via the mayor stating ‘The town council has made every effort to keep the public informed and be open and transparent in its decisions’.  I would make the following points:

· There have been recent resignations from the company by directors who are also town councillors.  (A brief statement for the public would have been helpful). 

· Some councillors have been banned it would seem from speaking and voting in this chamber (which has not been explained to the public).

· There have been several recent extraordinary meetings; with issues being discussed in part B. (The reasons for this secrecy have not been explained to the public).

· I have observed several recent meetings and it is obvious to me (as it must be to others) that there is thinly veiled bad feeling and perhaps ‘in-fighting’ going on within this council, although the public has received no explanation of what is going wrong.

For all these reasons I suggest that the ‘transparency’ remark made by the mayor is insulting and should be withdrawn forthwith.  Please recognise that your electors are too intelligent be placated with such platitudes.

The Chairman confirmed that it was normal practice to hold contractual matters in part b and with 2 separate entities involved it was not possible to discuss contractual matters in the public without being unfair. He also explained that it was following advice from the Monitoring Officer that Councillors chose to withdraw from situations where there could potentially be a conflict of Interest. Cllr Halse also went to explain that when so much money and work was involved a difference of opinion was to be expected.
The Clerk advised that Sheila McBrearty had written in and asked that her questions be read out. 
I am much disturbed at what I have learnt today:

(1) Item 15 on Monday’s Agenda of HTC meeting on 10th March says there will be a Part B discussion re an INTEREST FREE LOAN for the Beehive.  (a) How much is it intended to hand over out of Honiton’s already much depleted reserves and (b) over what period of time and (c) how is it proposed to pay back this loan?

(2) Cllr Zarcynski informs me there is probably not enough money to run this year’s Market Charter Day. This has been running for several years and has attracted many visitors who come to Honiton over that weekend particularly to enjoy the Market Charter celebrations and SPEND MONEY IN HONITON. Can Honiton afford to lose this revenue? Why isn’t money being made available from HTC’s reserves rather than “waste” even more money on the Beehive? Haven’t they had enough by way of gifts, loans and multi borrowings already? It was stated this week that twenty years has been spent developing the Beehive – but fundraising has not featured during that twenty years. Out of some £36,000 “raised” the sum of £10,000 “donation” should be deducted. This is disgraceful.

(3) The Mayor stated this week in the Midweek Herald there would be “openness and transparency”. Where? It is ridiculous to state that the proposed INTEREST FREE LOAN should be discussed in Part B because of “contractual” factors. Think again on this issue. Part B was not designed to deal with this type of secrecy.

(4) Who actually “owns” the Beehive? 

(5) Who owns the freehold of the site?

(6) It is declared that the keys to the Beehive “will be handed over on 10th March”. To whom?  Who will be the keyholders? What safeguards have been put in place?

(7) Did Vernon Whitlock assume the position of Manager of the Beehive? Or was he appointed Manager? If so, what are his terms of employment?

The Chairman informed the Town Council that the Town Clerk will respond in writing.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

14/250
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

No report given.
14/251
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Charter Day & Local Plan

Cllr Zarczynski informed the Council that he was struggling with volunteers as the Lions had recently dropped out. And the Market due to other commitments was unable to provide further assistance.

Cllr Allen left the room.

He thanked the Deputy Clerk for her hard work and excellent presentation given at the recent Local Plan Hearing.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town and Domestic Violence

Cllr Pavey informed the Council that the recent Fair-trade Fair went well. The Domestic Violence Group were concerned about the Exeter Refuge Centre closing.

Cllr Allen entered the room.

Cllr Coombs
Cllr Coombs informed the Council that all footpath inspections were complete but was concerned about footpaths 23 and 26. These paths required a considerable amount of work and will need further investigating as to who would be responsible.
Cllr Ash 
Cllr Ash also wanted to thank the Deputy Clerk for the excellent job she did regarding the Local Plan Hearing. She added that the Deputy Clerk will produce a report and the Town Clerk confirmed that this will be reviewed by members of the Policy Committee.
Cllr Corke – Chamber of Commerce & Honiton Festival
Cllr Corke informed the Town Council the Chamber hoped the flags would be up before Easter. He added that the Festival Committee was looking forward to operating from the Beehive.
14/252
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 11th February to 3rd March 2014

DCC

1.  Parish Paths Spring Newsletter

EDDC

2.  East Devon Extra Issue 6

3.  Forward Plan 1.3.2014 – 30.6.2014

4.  The Knowledge issues 37, 38 & 39

5.  Agenda for the Housing Review Board - Thursday 6th March

Other

6.  NALC Staff Structure

7.  Letter from John Burgess Secretary of Friends of the Beehive

8.  Letter from resident concerning St Michael’s Day Centre

9.  E-mail from Dr D Murphy of the Honiton Surgery concerning St Michael’s Day Centre

10. AGM report from the Northcote Lane Area Residents Association

11 Invitation to the Thelma Hulbert Gallery’s new exhibition - Saturday 15th March

12 Local Councils Update – issue 171

Items 8 and 9 – It was agreed that a letter be sent to Cllr John Hart, Head of DCC regarding the proposed closure of St Michael’s Day Centre and Honiton Youth Service.
This was RESOLVED.

Item 10 – Cllr Zarczynski conformed that both HTC and EDDC had spent an awful lot of money protecting the residents from any surface water runoff and has been future proofed.

Late Correspondence received from 4th March to 10th March 2014

Devon County Council

a) DCC Stakeholder events in conjunction with Healthwatch regarding DCC proposals relating to Day Centers- East Devon 13th March 10 – 12.30pm Cardinal Newman House, Exeter

b) Emergency Planning Newsletter - March 2014

East Devon District Council 

c) Consultation regarding use of 3 car parking spaces in Lace Walk Car Park by private waterless car wash and valeting business

d) Orchard Planting event at Honiton Bottom Community Nature Reserve 20th March 10 – 1pm

e) Knowledge issue 40 including increase charges for Home Safeguard Alarm Service

Other

f) DALC Newsletter – March 2014

g) Royal Marines Charitable Trust Fund 350 mile endurance road cycling event. This will be coming through Honiton between 2am – 6am on 3rd August

h) Cllr Jeremy Walden, Mayor of Axminster Town Council good wishes for the opening of the Beehive.

i) Email from resident regarding the amount of funds raised by Friends of Beehive.

j) Letter from resident regarding the possibility of a 5th Supermarket.

Item a) – Cllr Allen will confirm if he is able to attend.

Item b) – Cllr Ash felt that further information should be requested. Cllr Howard proposed that the Town Council do not support this request. This was seconded by Cllr Coombs with 14 in favour and 1 abstention.

This was RESOLVED.

Items d and j were also debated.
14/253 Minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 24th February 2014 and to resolve the following:


1. To approve the comments for submission to the Devon County Council Youth Services consultation 


2.  To approve the comments for submission to the Devon County Council Day Care Services consultation

The minutes were amended to add the “Local Plan Forum” and it was agreed that they be signed by Chairman as a true record.
It was agreed that the names be removed from the comments and that the comments be submitted by the Town Clerk. This was unanimously agreed.

This was RESOLVED.

It was agreed that the working group along with the Town Clerk amend the comments to highlight that dementia was a form of disability and that DCC were effectively discriminating against that group with their proposal. It was also agreed that a letter be written to Cllr John Hart and that the responses be made before the deadline of March 19th. This was unanimously agreed.

This was RESOLVED.

14/254 Appointment of Cllr Kolek as member of Policy and Finance Committees
It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Kolek be a member of both the Policy and Finance Committee.
This was RESOLVED.

Members of the public, the press, Cllr Whitlock and Cllr Ash left the room.

14/255 Receive the minutes of the Operational Meeting of Honiton Community Complex Ltd (t/a The Beehive) held on 25 February 2014 
The Chairman proposed that the minutes be received and Cllr Coombs requested a recorded vote.

	
	For
	Against 
	Abstain

	Cllr Allen
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	x
	
	

	Cllr Corke
	x
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Elliot
	x
	
	

	Cllr Halse
	x
	
	

	Cllr Howard
	
	x
	

	Cllr Kolek
	x
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	x
	
	

	Cllr Taylor        
	
	x
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	x
	
	


This was agreed with 9 votes in favour and 4 against. This was RESOLVED.
IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting goes into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature.  There were no members of the press or members of the public present.

The remainder of press left the room.

14/256 Resolve to approve the sub-lease from Honiton Community Complex Ltd (t/a The Beehive) to Honiton Town Council
It was agreed that the Clerk confirm with Thomas Westcott in writing the Car Park business activity implications.

Cllr Halse proposed that the sub lease be approved and this was seconded by Cllr Zarczynski.

Cllr Allen requested a recorded vote.

	
	For
	Against 
	Abstain

	Cllr Allen
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	x
	
	

	Cllr Corke
	x
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Elliot
	
	
	x

	Cllr Halse
	x
	
	

	Cllr Howard
	
	x
	

	Cllr Kolek
	x
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	x
	
	

	Cllr Taylor        
	
	x
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	x
	
	


This was agreed with 8 votes in favour, 4 against and 1 abstention. This was RESOLVED.
It was agreed that the meeting be extended beyond 10pm. This was unanimously agreed.

14/256 Resolve to authorise the Town Clerk to sign the above sub-lease on behalf of the Town Council

Cllr Halse proposed this from the Chair. Cllr Coombs requested a recorded vote.

	
	For
	Against 
	Abstain

	Cllr Allen
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	x
	
	

	Cllr Corke
	x
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Elliot
	x
	
	

	Cllr Halse
	x
	
	

	Cllr Howard
	
	x
	

	Cllr Kolek
	x
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	x
	
	

	Cllr Taylor        
	
	x
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	x
	
	


This was agreed with 9 votes in favour and 4 against. This was RESOLVED.
14/257 Resolve to approve a one-off interest free loan to Honiton Community Complex Ltd (t/a The Beehive)
Cllr Allen and Cllr Corke left the room.
Cllr Halse proposed that the one-off interest free loan be given to Honiton Community Complex Ltd (t/a The Beehive), that the agreement be set by a legal expert as per the payments terms outlined in the Clerks report and the Clerk be given delegated power to sign the loan agreement on the Town Council’s behalf. This was seconded by Cllr Zarczynski and Cllr Coombs requested a recorded vote.

	
	For
	Against 
	Abstain

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	x
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	
	x
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	x
	
	

	Cllr Elliot
	x
	
	

	Cllr Halse
	x
	
	

	Cllr Howard
	
	x
	

	Cllr Kolek
	x
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	x
	
	

	Cllr Taylor        
	
	x
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	x
	
	


This was agreed with 8 votes in favour and 3 against. This was RESOLVED.

14/258
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 10.24pm.
Signed Chair

14th April 2014

